July 2013 Board of Aldermen Meeting

July 17, 2013


Minutes of July Meeting

Flint Hill Board of Alderman

Held on July 17, 2013 @ 6:00 p.m.

Knight’s of Columbus Upper Level
Members present and absent:


Mayor Doug Wynn – present

Alderman Alan Carter – present

Alderwoman Jackie Jackson - present

Alderman David Schmidt – present 


Alderman Christopher Jacobsen – present 

City Attorney Matt Fairless
City Clerk Becky McCollum

City Engineer Tom Rothermich, via cellphone

The June 2013 Board of Aldermen meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m. 
1st Item: 
Pledge of Allegiance

2nd Item:
Meeting called to order, roll call, approval of minutes
Mayor Doug Wynn called the meeting to order. Alderman Jackson                 made a motion to approve the agenda, with changes. Alderman Jacobsen                          seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried.
A copy of the written June 18, 2013 regular minutes were emailed (as requested) to the Board of Aldermen in advance of the meeting.  The City Clerk asked if everyone had received copies of the minutes.  All had.  

Alderman Carter made a motion to approve the regular Board meeting minutes, from the June 18, 2013 Board Meeting. The motion was seconded by Alderman Jackson.      The City Clerk reports 4 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain votes. The minutes for the regular Board meeting stand approved on this day, June 18, 2013.

3rd Item:
Open Forum - none
4th Item
Bill 2013-13 City Speed Limit

Discussion continued from the June meeting, on the memo written by Hazelwood-Weber attorney Drew Weber, on the City speed limits, and entering into a separate agreement with St. Charles County for the control of the existing speed limits on roads with in the City limits. 

Alderman  Jacobsen made a motion to introduce Bill 2013-13 in the short form for a first time. Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.


City Attorney Matt Fairless stated that in contact with the County, they continue to enforce City speed limit signs thru their County Officers Traffic Control. The Board reviewed the existing speed limit signs and made the following recommendations:
   1) The speed limit entering Hwy P north-east bound will be 40 mph.

   2) The speed limit on Hwy P thru the Downtown Special District will be 30 mph.

   3) The speed limit sign on Verona should be changed to 20 mph, in keeping with other       

       subdivision streets.

   4) A new speed limit sign in needed on Allen Ridge for 20 mph.

   5) New signs are needed at all 'entrances' to Flint Hill. The only existing sign is at

        Hwy P north-east bound, from Josephville. 

        a. Need sign @ Hwy P entering from 40-61

        b. Need sign @ Hwy P entering onto Grothe Rd.

        c. Need sign @ entering from Hwy A on Mexico Rd.

        a. Need sign @ Mette Rd entering from north of town.


After no further discussion, Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to table Bill 2013-13. That motion was seconded by Alderman Jackson. The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

5th Item:
Mexico Rd Lift Station- Mexico Rd. Wastewater Line

In discussion these past few weeks, our City Engineer, City Clerk and City Attorney have been reviewing our Comprehensive Plan for continuing wastewater lines eventually to the proposed new growth area. 


In our Comprehensive Plan, per GBA,.."the proposed Project 1-C, to service that area involves connecting to the sewer lines at Allen Ridge and running line in that direction, costs (2009 estimates) $1,016,000.00". According to our City Engineer, Tom Rothermich, the GBA number is high by a factor of maybe 10.  His estimations place approximately 4500 linear feet of line. Even estimated at $100,000, it is a huge cost for the City to handle. As  this seems to be the direction of development, it is suggested that this work be put on the radar.  A design needs to be completed and then the project may go to bid.  Tom Rothermich has arranged to meet with George Mehler, of Mick Mehler & Sons, to review the outline and get rough figures for a preliminary plan; prior to establishing the RFP for bid.


Although the immediate issue (of service for proposed 3 new homes south-east of Mexico Rd.) seems to be resolved. The City Engineer recommends revenue sources be explored, including available grants, so that the City doesn't get put into a situation where it becomes an emergency or adversarial issue, and calls it part of good city planning.  Furthermore, he strongly believes we may not need to install this immediately, but if we can get a grant, use it.  Also, if this line is completed, as part of the Project C-1, a west to east line from the Rufkahr lift station, this would eliminate the need for that asset (or liability).

In further discussion by the City Attorney, investigation will be made into the possibility of charging 'special assessments' to the property owners who would benefit from this new line. As well, as placing a shared cost on future developers who would be using this line to access wastewater utility for their unimproved property. In addition, the Board discussed the issue of placing a property tax on the April 2014 ballot, to be considered to assist and pay for City infrastructure improvements
6th Item: 
Rufkahr Subdivision - New Residences Wastewater Connection

After discussion and review, our City Engineer Tom Rothermich referenced our 2009 ICC Building Codes. Per Section 701.2 Plumbing states that the connection to City sewer must be made if the property line lies within 200' of public sewer that is available. The 'closest' sewer available is the small lift station on Mexico Rd., lying on the northernmost Lot 1 of Rufkahr Subdivision.  After inspection with O'Fallon Sewer, the opinion is that the lift station well and pump are sized sufficiently to allow 2-3 more houses to attach. The pump will run more frequently and will wear out sooner but that is the case for additional load on any facility.  So the new proposed home, (City contacted buy Griffey Homes,) will be  approved to attach to the input  line, at this lift station.
 


The  original  6.4 acre Lot 3, lies to the extreme southernmost point of the current Rufkahr Subdivision. The tentative (current Lot 3 owner Mr. Bart Bettorf's) proposal,  is to create a reduced 5. acre tract after selling a 1.4 acre tract. AFTER, his survey/P&Z/Board approved/subdivide process to enable /selling of the 1.4 acres to another individual. His 5 acre tract will then lie to the extreme southernmost point of the Rufkahr subdivided tracts creating a 'Lot 4.' (for discussion points.)
 


City Engineer Tom Rothermich has verified distances, and he believes that the (proposed) 'new' surveyed property line of Mr. Bettorf's 5 acre tract will be further than 200' from that lift station. If that is the case, Tom Rothermich is authorizing Mr. Bettorf to install a County approved/inspected septic system. The County septic approval/inspection/jurisdiction and process  was verified with Bob Barclay whose info was key and on target. This type of situation has occurred in some other rural municipalities, such as Wright City, Foristell, and New Melle. Where the current sewer lines do not yet exist, or they may lie further than the 200' distance/Code guideline. 

Per City Engineer, in this case, both the Bettorf tract (700 ft) AND the 1.4 acre subdivided (future Hoffman) tract (at least 350 ft) are more than 200 ft from the lift station.  Tom Rothermich relayed that he has spoken with Bart Bettorf and authorized him to be allowed to install an on-site system approved by St. Charles County, and to be installed inspected thru County approval and oversight.


The proposed 1.4 acre tract is too small (for the 3 acre minimum,) and the homeowner will have to discharge into the sewer, most likely at the lift station and he will need to get an easement to that location. That potential 1. 4 acre tract lot owner may also need his own pump, to be able to elevate his discharge thru the lateral line to the lift station.
 
7th Item:    
Engineering Report


The City Engineer, Tom Rothermich, discussed over the phone, the current issues regarding the Rufkahr wastewater connections. No other City Engineering business was presented at this time. 
8th Item:
Sewer Updates

The City has 161 users currently with outstanding accounts, totaling $3925.06.  
This month's bills included the annual expenditure for the City insurance portion allocated to all of the Wastewater lift stations coverage. That amount was $1239.00 to Lindenwood Insurance, therefore our Wastewater Fund balance is now at $341.88.

The City Clerk was contacted by Gary Miller, Wentzville Wastewater Supervisor, who inquired about our percentage of our base rate from our $29 fee to each user. He is working as directed by the new City Wentzville City Administrator, as the Agreement between our cities has now become a priority.


As of March, 2012, the City of Wentzville continues to charges Flint Hill a rate of $29.00 per user, an increase from the previous $25.00 rate. Our monthly payment is now $4669. instead of $4025. 
9th Item:
Communications from the Mayor - none
10th Item:
Communications from the Board of Aldermen

Alderman Carter voiced concern about the deep ditches at the corner of Hwy P and Mexico Rd creating problems for larger truck and vehicle traffic. He questioned whether the City Engineer could look at the problem. And if possible, could outline a solution to work with MODOT (for Hwy P) and the County Road Dept.(thru City direction) to fill these deep ditches and create a better turning apron. The City Engineer will be notified and address the issue.
11th Item:
Communication from the City Attorney 

City Attorney Matt Fairless discussed the Wentzville Agreement was to be discussed at the July 17 Wentzville Board Meeting, as he was notified by Paul Rost, their City Attorney. He will keep the Board informed.

        Mike Scott, acting Fire Chief for Wentzville had contacted the City and said that their Board had met and was agreeable to a "right of first refusal" letter from 
   
    Flint Hill for the Mette Rd. property. He advised that the property may not be 

    available for some years, if ever. But that their Attorney, Chris McClaughlin, would be contacting Matt Fairless, to create a letter on file with the Fire District.              
12th Item:         Clerk’s report

*  
    The next scheduled Board meeting would be on Wednesday, August 21.    
*
    The City Engineer is working on RFPs for snowplow bids, a DSD 

    
    design as a basis for grants.
  

13th Item:
Approval of the Monthly Bills


Alderman Schmidt  made a motion to approve payment of the General Fund bills in the total amount of $-9202.66, (with the added invoice from Chase MC in the amount of $119.99) per the General Fund Account Report as provided to the Board. This total also included June payroll in the amount of $2026.12 and the Waste Water Fund bills in the amount of $-5421.25. Alderman Jacobsen seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 4 “yes”, 0 “no”, and 0 “abstain.”  Motion carried.
14th Item:        
Closed Session - none
             . 




15th Item:
Adjournment

There being no further business to discuss, Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to adjourn at   Alderman Carter seconded the motion.  The city clerk reports 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted, 

Rebecca McCollum

City Clerk
